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COUNCIL FOR THE BOROUGH OF DUNMORE

   HELD:

    

    Monday, July 14th, 2025

        TIME:  

                      6:00 P.M.  

     LOCATION:  

    DUNMORE COMMUNITY CENTER
              1414 Monroe Avenue

    Dunmore, Pennsylvania 

C O U N C I L    M E M B E R S:  

JANET BRIER - President  

KATHERINE OVEN - Vice President  

MICHAEL DEMPSEY - absent  

THOMAS HALLINAN   

ELIZABETH ZANGARDI 

WILLIAM O'MALLEY, III 

PATRICK LOUGHNEY 

GREG WOLFF, Borough Manager

MICHAEL P. PERRY, Esquire, Solicitor 

 

 MARIA McCOOL, RPR 
  OFFICIAL COURT REPORTER
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(Pledge of Allegiance.)

MR. WOLFF:  Roll call, Mayor Conway.

MAYOR CONWAY:  Here.

MR. WOLFF:  Mr. Loughney.

MR. LOUGHNEY:  Here.

MR. WOLFF:  Mr. Dempsey is absent.  

Mr. O'Malley.

MR. O'MALLEY:  Here.

MR. WOLFF:  Mrs. Brier.

MS. BRIER:  Here.

MR. WOLFF:  Mrs. Mackrell Oven.

MS. OVEN:  Here.

MR. WOLFF:  Mrs. Zangardi.

MS. ZANGARDI:  Here.

MR. WOLFF:  Mr. Hallinan.  

MR. HALLINAN:  Here. 

MR. WOLFF:  Number three, public 

comment on agenda items.

MS. BRIER:  All right.  Does anyone 

from the public would like to comment on agenda 

items only?  Seeing none, we could go to four.    

MR. WOLFF:  Number four, motion to  

approve the minutes of the meeting from the 

June 9th, 2025 meeting.  
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MS. BRIER:  Okay.  May I have a 

motion to approve the minutes from the June 

9th, 2025 meeting?  

MR. O'MALLEY:  Motion.

MS. OVEN:  Second.

MS. BRIER:  I have a motion and a 

second.  Anyone on the question?  All those in 

favor.

ALL MEMBERS:  Aye.

MS. BRIER:  Opposed?

(No response.)

MR. WOLFF:  Number five, motion to 

approve and pay the open bills. 

MS. BRIER:  May I please have a 

motion to approve and pay the open bills?  

MR. LOUGHNEY:  So moved.

MS. BRIER:  All right.  I have a 

motion.  Can I have a second?  

MS. OVEN:  Second. 

MS. BRIER:  All right.  Anyone on 

the question?  We talked about this a little 

bit prior to this meeting.  There's a 

passthrough for the house that burnt down up on 

Meade Street.  It's just an insurance 

passthrough that we're paying $24,000.  All 
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those in favor.

ALL MEMBERS:  Aye.

MS. BRIER:  Opposed?

(No response.)

MR. WOLFF:  Number six, motion to 

approve camp staff for Summer Parks Program.

MS. BRIER:  May I have a motion to 

approve camp staff for Summer Parks Program?

MR. HALLINAN:  I'll make that 

motion.  

MS. ZANGARDI:  I'll second.

MS. BRIER:  Okay.  We have a motion 

and a second.  Anyone on the question?  All 

those in favor?

ALL MEMBERS:  Aye.

MS. BRIER:  Opposed?

(No response.)

MR. WOLFF:  Number seven, motion to 

authorize Solicitor to execute a 99-year lease 

agreement with the American Legion, Dunmore 

Post 13 for Borough owned 618 South Blakely 

Street Parcel 14615010004.

MS. BRIER:  Okay.  May I have a 

motion to authorize our Solicitor to execute a 

99-year lease agreement with the American 
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Legion, Dunmore Post 13 for Borough owned 618 

South Blakely Street Parcel 14615010004. 

MR. HALLINAN:  I'll make that 

motion.  

MS. ZANGARDI:  I'll second.

MS. BRIER:  Okay.  I have a motion 

and a second.  Anyone on the question? 

Greg, can you explain that a little bit?

MR. WOLFF:  Sure.  The American 

Legion, the Dunmore Post reached out to -- I'm 

actually a member and Council member Hallinan 

seeking the use of the property that we own 

right next to La Cuccina Restaurant.  It's a 

vacant property that the Borough has not used 

that the Borough has owned for quite a few 

years, has no use for it, has not used the 

property.  

So again, the American Legion is 

looking to build just a small little building 

to call their own to meet.  And they'll have to 

obviously follow any zoning, any laws, any 

permits.  They'll have to go through that whole 

process for whatever they do.  

Solicitor will put together the 

lease.  If they dissolve, something happens, it 
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will revert back to the Borough.  

MS. BRIER:  Yeah, Greg was saying 

that they meet now and in the winter at the 

Holiday Inn and in the summer at Sherwood.  So 

it would be nice if they have a home.  They 

always did have one on Clay Avenue years ago 

that had a bowling alley and a bar and 

everything, but that would be nice.  All right.  

All those in favor?

ALL MEMBERS:  Aye.

MS. BRIER:  Opposed?

(No response.) 

MR. WOLFF:  Number eight, motion to 

approve CDBG Modification of Certification, 

$1,000 for Chestnut Street Phase 2-2. 

MS. BRIER:  Okay.  May I have a 

motion to approve CDBG Modification of 

Certification, $1,000 for Chestnut Street Phase 

2-2.  

MR. O'MALLEY:  Motion.  

MS. OVEN:  Second. 

MS. BRIER:  I have a motion and 

second.  Anyone on the question?  

MR. WOLFF:  This was just needed 

because the project that has already been bid 
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out, the gas company found some issues that 

they are going to have to take care of.  So the 

project will be delayed past the September 25th 

deadline.  So that's why we need this 

modification.  

MS. BRIER:  Okay.  All those in 

favor?

ALL MEMBERS:  Aye.

MS. BRIER:  Opposed?

(No response.) 

MR. WOLFF:  Number nine, motion to 

approve Resolution No. 9 of 2025, reinvest 

grant application with Lackawanna County for 

Music Fest. 

MS. BRIER:  Okay.  May I have a 

motion to approve Resolution No. 9 of 2025 to  

reinvest grant application with Lackawanna 

County for the Music Fest?  

MR. HALLINAN:  I'll make that 

motion.

MS. BRIER:  I have a motion.  A 

second?  

MR. O'MALLEY:  Second. 

MS. BRIER:  Anyone on the question?

MR. O'MALLEY:  It's been great.
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MS. ZANGARDI:  It has been 

excellent.  

MS. BRIER:  All those in favor?

ALL MEMBERS:  Aye.

MS. BRIER:  Opposed?

(No response.) 

MR. WOLFF:  Number 10, Treasurer 

financial Report, Mr. Mark.  

MR. BURTON:  Good evening, Council.  

I'll be very brief.  There's not much to report 

to be quite honest with you.  For the month of 

June we have a net loss of $467,000 which 

brings our year-to-date net income to 2.1 

million dollars.  

As far as revenues and expenses, 

they are standard for the month, typically 

summer decrease in revenues and standard 

monthly expenses, nothing in particular out of 

the ordinary to report.  That's it.

ALL MEMBERS:  Thank you.

MS. BRIER:  Thanks, Mark.  

MR. WOLFF:  Thanks, Mark.  Mr. Judge 

is -- I'm sorry, Chris Kearney.  

MR. KEARNEY:  Good evening.  These 

past several weeks have seen us continue 
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hosting parties in this room on the weekends 

and a ramping up our Dunmore School basketball 

team started preseason practices.  There's a 

bunch 2nd, 4th and 5th grade teams that are 

coming to practice in the evenings.  

Coach Bowen from the Lady Bucks, 

she's doing some trainings with young players.  

That's all for the gym besides the program.  

The Summer Recreation Program started Monday, 

July 7th.  As of Friday, we had 170 kids 

registered at the camps.  

Our thanks to Mr. Hallinan for 

arranging for the pizza and the treats for the 

camps on Friday.  He's also arranged for an ice 

cream truck to visit on our last day for our 

annual Parks Day, so thank you, Mr. Hallinan.  

That's all that I have.  

MS. BRIER:  The floor.  

MR. KEARNEY:  Pardon me?

MS. BRIER:  The floor.

MR. KEARNEY:  The hallway, yes, 

Paramount did it about a week ago, week or so 

ago. 

MS. BRIER:  And so we have 

discovered that we do have equipment to do 
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that?    

MR. KEARNEY:  Instead of buying a 

new buffer, I talked to the people.  We have a 

buffer for that gym floor.  And I talked to 

them and all we have to do is change the pads.  

It's a lot cheaper and we could use that buffer 

out here. 

MS. BRIER:  Do we have the pads, 

Chris?  

MR. KEARNEY:  Yeah, I ordered them 

already.  We're going to do it -- right now 

it's kind of hard --  

MS. BRIER:  Well, not now, yeah.

MR. KEARNEY:  So once the summer 

camp is over we're going to try to do a weekly 

buffering schedule.  It's just difficult to do 

it right now.

MR. O'MALLEY:  So it will wax the 

floor too?  

MR. KEARNEY:  Yeah, polish and 

everything. 

MS. BRIER:  The floor looks nice and 

Paramount did a good job.  It's a heavy 

travelled area.

MR. KEARNEY:  Yeah, that has really 
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not been done since 2006.  So they did a really 

good job I thought.  We had to keep the mats up 

for a day or two.  Everything is good. 

ALL MEMBERS:  Thanks, Chris. 

MR. WOLFF:  Mr. Judge is not here 

tonight.  Chief Marchese.  

CHIEF MARCHESE:  Monthly reports for 

June of 2025.  During the month of June our 

department responded to 1,046 calls for 

service.  This number is up by five calls from 

the previous month.  

Arrest for the month, we had 11 

criminal arrests, five nontraffic, 30 traffic 

arrest, 10 written traffic warnings and 56 

verbal warnings.

We have four overtime shifts sent  

out for the month for overtime.  Part time 

officers worked a total of 656 hours.  

Training, Officer Burgette took part in his 

monthly SWAT training on June 30th.  All 

officers took part in the four hour mandatory 

Pathfinder report writing software training.  

All officers took part in our yearly  

firearm qualification.  This was held over four 

days at Canaan Federal Prison Range.  
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From the start of the year to the 

end of June, we have collected $5,196 including 

coin, credit card and pay by phone 

transactions.  For the month of June, we 

collected $105 in parking tickets.  Three 

citations were sent down for failure to pay.

The first round of mobile computers 

has been upgraded from Patrol PC will be back 

in service in the next week or so.  The second 

batch is to be sent out later this week.  There 

was a security update that was required by the  

FBI in order for us to continue to use the 

mobile computers.  

Officers assisted with the traffic 

and crowd patrol at the Bucktown Music Fest on 

Sunday.  And that's all I got.  

MS. BRIER:  Chief, the 30 tickets, 

is that a lot for one month?

CHIEF MARCHESE:  Citations, yeah, it 

depends.  Sometimes we'll have money come in 

from the State where we'll do click or ticket 

or aggressive driving.  You'll see numbers go 

up and down.  That is why they usually vary.  

And our National Night Out parade is scheduled 

for August 12th. 
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MS. BRIER:  Yeah, that will be nice.  

Thank you.

ALL MEMBERS:  Thank you. 

MR. WOLFF:  Chief DeNaples is not 

present.  Number 12, public comment. 

MS. BRIER:  Anyone from the public, 

come up.  

MS. MCLANE:  Good evening.  My name 

is Elizabeth McLane.  I'm a Dunmore resident 

and the current President-elect of the Junior 

League of Scranton.  For those of you who don't 

know, the Junior League of Scranton is an 

organization of women committed to advancing 

women's leadership for a meaningful community 

impact through volunteer action, collaboration 

and training.  

Currently the Junior League of 

Scranton has over 30 active members.  This year 

we logged close to 400 community service hours.  

However, I did not come here tonight to tell 

you about the amazing things we have 

accomplished.  

I come to ask for your help.  As you 

know, the Feeney family of Dunmore experienced 

an unthinkable tragedy in July of 2024.  I come 
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to know the Feeneys as a wonderful family in 

our neighborhood who always have an open door 

leading to open arms.

Katie Feeney also happens to be one 

of our active Junior League of Scranton 

members.  As a league, we try to strive to make 

our community the goal, but our members are 

always the mission.  

On behalf of the Junior League of 

Scranton, I'm here to ask the Dunmore Borough 

Council for input and ultimately approval to 

plant a tree with a plaque to honor Erin's 

memory within our Dunmore community.

The project is to be funded through 

the funds of the Junior League of Scranton.  

With your approval, we would also like input on 

location and any and all aspects of this 

project that may be of concern to the Borough.  

MS. BRIER:  Thanks, Elizabeth.  Will 

you just give Maria your address?

MS. MCLANE:  Absolutely, 2113 

Jefferson Avenue.  

MS. BRIER:  Thank you.  Of course, 

we're very interested in doing this.  

MR. O'MALLEY:  Katie Feeney is my 
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first cousin.  Their daughter Erin passed one 

year ago today, a terrible accident.  So you 

know, I just want to say on behalf of our 

family we really appreciate what you're doing. 

MS. BRIER:  Yes, it's really 

wonderful.  So you just need a location.  Do 

you guys have anything in mind?  Do you want it 

up in that neighborhood?  Do you want it at 

Dunmore Corners, what were you thinking?

MS. MCLANE:  We're really open to 

anything.  

MR. LOUGHNEY:  How about right here 

in the park where all the kids are going to be?  

MS. BRIER:  Yeah, where the kids 

are.  Would this be a good location?  There's a 

lot of kids here.

MS. MCLANE:  This would be ideal.  I 

know they go for walks.  They're out in the 

community.  They are involved in absolutely 

everything.  

MS. BRIER:  Yeah, I like this idea 

because there's so many kids here.  

MS. OVEN:  Yeah. 

MS. BRIER:  So will you just circle 

back and then we'll get a spot?
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MR. O'MALLEY:  Yeah.

MS. BRIER:  And then we'll have like 

a little ceremony.

MS. MCLANE:  Sounds great.  Thank 

you. 

MS. BRIER:  Thanks for doing this.  

We really appreciate it.  Would anyone else 

like to address counsel?  

MR. CORDELLI:  Good evening, 

Council, everyone, Mark Cordelli, Lackawanna 

County.  I'll go through these fairly quickly.  

Happy summer.  I'll make it quick.  Several of 

these are repeats.  But they are going to be 

timing out soon.  

For example, the Trolley Museum 

offers the take a trolley down to the 

RailRiders baseball game.  There are four more 

Sundays left.  The season is almost done, four 

more Sundays left to take advantage of this 

wonderful opportunity.  

Next is our Art and Cultures 

Department, Art in the Park, it's a free event.  

It's held on every Tuesday in July.  For 

example, last Tuesday we are at Merli Sarnowski 

Park.  This you Tuesday, tomorrow, they're 
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going to be at Covington.  

On the 22nd they'll be at McDade.  

The 29th, they'll be at Alesworth.  It's from 

10 a.m. to noon.  It's a free event.  There's 

food, fun, activities, face painting and 

painting of the bird houses, character 

drawings.  And again, lots of fun activities. 

MS. BRIER:   Do they do Nay Aug 

Park?

MR. CORDELLI:  It's not part of our 

county system. 

MS. BRIER:  The system, okay.

MR. CORDELLI:  Sorry.  

MS. BRIER:  That's okay.

MR. CORDELLI:  That's a good 

question.  Next we have a bake sale fundraiser 

for the independent living youth.  It's going 

to be this Friday at our Government Center in 

the main lobby from 9 a.m. to 3 p.m. or -- 

MS. BRIER:  That's the county.

MR. CORDELLI:  They're going to have 

cookies, cakes, cupcakes, brownies, Crumbles.  

What's a Crumble?  I don't know.  If it's sugar 

I'm in -- fudge and more, so another wonderful 

event there.  
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All right, the Trolley Museum is 

continuing their special events with  

characters.  The one most recently had the two 

witches from Wicked.  But next month it's going 

to be Batman on August 16th.  I'm Batman.  And 

September, it's going to be the beautiful stars 

from Frozen.  And the times the trolley 

launches is on here if you're interested in 

taking part.

MR. O'MALLEY:  We did the Star Wars 

one a couple years ago and it was awesome.  The 

kids loved it.  It was really cool. 

MS. BRIER:  Can we get these on our 

website?  

MR. WOLFF:  Yeah, just send them to 

me PDF like you normally do.

MR. CORDELLI:  Absolutely.  Thank 

you.  Okay, next, our Area Agency on Aging has 

already launched the free event for residents 

60 and older, Fridays in the Park.  It is the 

older version of arts in the park where there 

is crafts, entertainment, food, bingo, 

nutritional education and much, much more.

They are going to be at Covington 

Park this Friday, Merli Sarnowski Park on the 
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25th of July and McDade Park on August 1st.  So 

again, its for resident here in Lackawanna 

County that are 60 plus.  It's free event.

If anybody needs a ride, there's a 

phone number they just ask to call and they'll 

set up arrangements for transportation to take 

someone up there.  Also, our Area Agency on 

Aging is winding down their Lackawanna County 

Senior Farmers Market Nutrition Program, the 

coupon opportunity for those with household 

income eligibility.  

It's all listed on here.  The last 

two dates -- the next one is going to be July 

19th at South Scranton Farmers Market and then 

on July 23rd next week at the Scranton Co-op 

Farmer's Market, so wonderful event if anybody 

does meet the criteria.

RailRiders as we know are winding 

down their season.  But their camps are still 

going on.  They have two more, one next week 

for those boys and girls that are 6 to 14 years 

old, take advantage of some great baseball 

instructors and also get to play in a major 

league AAA stadium, the Yankees.  So great 

opportunity there.  
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The tradition continues.  I heard 

Chris.  Chris is going to talk about it.  He's 

going to sign up for this is the Lackawanna 

County's 3 on 3 basketball tournament.  Street 

basketball, come on, right?  Hoop it up.  You 

guys would win your division real easy. 

MS. BRIER:  As long as it's not on 

the pavement.

MR. CORDELLI:  Unfortunately it is.  

All right.  It will be Friday, 25th of July, 

the 26th with a rain date of Sunday the 27th.  

It ranges from boys and girls from 4th grade 

all the way up to open division.  The cost is 

$25 per person, maximum of five players per 

team.  

That's a total of $125.  So $25, you 

get to play in at least three games throughout 

the weekend.  And if you are interested, 

Riverfront is hosting and sponsoring the event 

as well as taking registration.  You can scan 

the QR code here and get your teams registered.

This program has been going on for a 

year and a half.  It is the Pennsylvania 

Department of Health free blood lead screening 

opportunity for those one year olds to six year 
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olds, with all the chemicals that are going on 

in the world with food and everything else.  

It will give people peace of mind, 

your child, a grandchild.  All you have to do 

is call the number on the list here on the form 

to set up an appointment and they are located 

at 100 Lackawanna Avenue, Downtown Scranton.  

After this month they are stopping that 

program.  

And lastly, our Register of Wills 

and Marriage License Bureau is extending their 

hours on the last Thursday of each month up to 

and through October of this year to go from 4 

to 7 to accommodate those who might be working 

and not able to get down there for new marriage 

licenses or for Real ID.  

Ladies as we know Real ID is -- 

everybody, Real ID is a factor.  It's a real 

deal.  And if I may share with everybody a 

personal story.  My wife had not applied for 

her Real ID so we went to get one.  So I was 

helping her out.  

Well, when the Department of 

Transportation put out the criteria that the 

information that we need to get a Real ID, your 
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Social Security number, driver licenses --  I'm 

sorry, Social Security, birth certificate, 

marriage license if you are married.

So my wife and I -- not to brag, but 

we got married last century.  Back in the day  

marriage licenses weren't this large back then.  

They were like this and cut in half and were 

kind of lime green.  

And we got married Peckville at the 

Sacred Heart of Jesus and Father Purcell, the 

signature on it was blue and you could feel the 

raised imprint, embossed.  So we brought that.

We thought got everything we need to 

go and get her new Real ID.  Well, she pulls it 

out.  And the lady said, that's not good.  We 

said you didn't even feel it.  It's a real one, 

no, no, no.  What do we need?  She said you 

need to go down to Lackawanna County and get a 

county marriage license.  

MS. BRIER:  Oh, not from the church.

MR. LOUGHNEY:  You can't have a 

raised seal.  You should have known that, Mark.  

MR. CORDELLI:  They didn't specify 

that.  You're right, Nibs.  Silly me, brain 

fog.  I'm just trying to help to make it easier 
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for everybody else. 

MS. BRIER:  Mark, I just got mine.  

I didn't need my marriage license.  I had 

Social Security.  I had a passport.  Maybe the 

passport and a bill from my house.  

MR. LOUGHNEY:  Right, you need a 

bill. 

MS. BRIER:  And my old license.  I 

thought -- again, I got married in the last 

century -- over -- half a century ago.  And we 

were eloping to DC.  And I tried five times to 

get it from DC and they wouldn't.  They just 

ignored me.  So I don't have a marriage 

license.  Maybe I'm not married.  

MR. CORDELLI:  I didn't hear a word.  

Thank you.  

MS. BRIER:  Thanks, Mark.  Thanks so 

much for coming and doing this for us.  We 

really appreciate it.

MS. OVEN:  Thank you.  

MS. BRIER:  Thank you.

MR. LOUGHNEY:  Thank you.

MS. BRIER:  Anyone else want to 

address Council tonight? 

MR. WOLFF:  Number 13, public 
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officials.  I have nothing.  

ATTY. PERRY:  I don't have anything.  

MAYOR CONWAY:  I have nothing.

MR. LOUGHNEY:  I just mentioned to 

Greg before but I will mention it again.  The 

O'Neill Highway in front of the new Big Lots 

and stuff, that thing is so overgrown.  It's 

terrible.  And if you could send PennDOT 

something coming off 81 right by the cemetery, 

you can't even see the Dunmore sign.

It's all overgrown, just when you 

are coming into town if that could just be -- 

and other than, Greg, good job with the alert 

system on the 911 situation.  It went very well 

I guess, right?  

MR. WOLFF:  Yeah, yeah.  If you saw 

in central Texas, they mentioned the code red.  

That is the program we just -- the officer on 

scene said can you send a code red alert out.  

That's the program that we have.  

MR. LOUGHNEY:  Good job.  You got it 

going.  Thank you.  That's it.  

MR. O'MALLEY:  I also wanted to 

mention the call system.  I have been getting 

the alerts, so that's good.  It's a positive 
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thing.  Do you know how many people are signed 

up for it?  

MR. WOLFF:  Last time I checked, it  

was over 300.  

MR. O'MALLEY:  I think we should try 

to do another push to try to get more people 

because we got the alert when the garbage was 

delayed and that was great.  

Also again, I want to thank Miss 

McLane and the Junior League of Scranton for 

coming.  I'll give you my contact information 

so we'll be in touch as to what we're going to 

do.  And really from the bottom of our hearts, 

thank you very much.  And that's all I have. 

MS. BRIER:  That's a really lovely 

gesture.  I have been getting alerts too.  So 

we know it works and the daily thunderstorms, 

you know, you get an alert every day.  It's an 

unbelievable amount of rain coming.  And, you 

know, I'm sure those people in Texas didn't 

expect that horrible, horrible situation, 26 

foot high surge.  

And you don't even think that's 

possible.  And so I think it's a great idea for 

us to have that here.  And I do also want to 
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thank -- I know we do it a lot but, Tommy, the 

Music Fest has been wonderful.  So thanks 

again.

MR. HALLINAN:  Thank you. 

MS. OVEN:  I don't have anything.

MS. ZANGARDI:  I'm good.  Everything 

they said, they took it all off of me.  Thank 

you for coming.  That's awesome.

MR. HALLINAN:  You're going to kill 

me.  I got about two minutes worth of stuff.

MS. ZANGARDI:  Music Fest and, Greg, 

thank you for everything, awesome.  Thanks.

MR. HALLINAN:  I have 170 children 

for the parks.  Great job, Chris, with 

everybody and everything.  I just want to give 

a shoutout to and make sure it's on the record, 

the pizza sponsors this week -- the past week 

Danny Donahue.  

Next week this Friday will be 

DePietro's Pharmacy and Tommy DePietro.  And 

then week three will be the Holiday Inn and 

Corey Pregmon, and week four will be Brian 

Loughney Cleaning Service with D Marie's 

Consignment Shop.  They're going to go 

partners, okay.
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We had Jeff Charnogursky.  He bought 

all the Capri Suns for the whole program.  And 

so did Brian and Deanna Leo from Prime Cut 

Landscaping.  They bought all the ice pops for 

the whole season.  

And that is really nice and I just 

want to say two things about Music Fest.  This 

Sunday is -- I hope the weather stays good.  

It's not supposed to so far.  But we have a 

fundraiser for St. Joseph's there and to help 

the children out.  It will be fantastic.  

And we also Jack Culkin from Channel 

16, Mr. Mustache himself will be doing the 

announcing along with the Carmella Mataloni, 

two Channel 16 -- one active and one not, 

personalities helping out for St. Joe's. 

MS. BRIER:  What time, Tommy?

MR. HALLINAN:  5:00 on Sunday.  

August 17th, I won't be here for this meeting.  

But it's going to be -- and Carmella's great.  

We're going to do a family night at Music Fest.  

So we're going to have EJ the DJ and we're 

going to orientate it towards child with face 

painting.

We're bringing a guy that could tie 
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balloons for the kids.  It's a lot of stuff 

we're still working on.  But I think it's a 

great idea.  It's something just geared for the 

children that night.  And that's all I have.  

Thank you very much.

MR. O'MALLEY:  This week it's Pop 

and Old Friends?  

MR. HALLINAN:  Yes, Pop and Old 

Friends.  So it should be a great show.  And 

then I tried to get Allie there but she --

MAYOR CONWAY:  We'll be at the 

beach.  

MR. HALLINAN:  It's Avalon or Music 

Fest.  I can't believe she picked that one.

MS. BRIER:  We'll catch her for 

sure.  

MR. HALLINAN:  That's all I have.  

Thank you. 

MS. BRIER:  Thanks, Tom. 

MR. WOLFF:  Just need a motion to 

adjourn.

MR. LOUGHNEY:  So moved.

MS. ZANGARDI:  Second. 

MS. BRIER:  Motion and second.  All 

those in favor?
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ALL MEMBERS:  Aye.

MS. BRIER:  Opposed?

(No response.)

MS. BRIER:  Thanks, everybody.



1

2

3

4

5

6

7

8

9

10

11

12

13

14

15

16

17

18

19

20

21

22

23

24

25

30

C E R T I F I C A T E

I hereby certify that the proceedings and 

evidence are contained fully and accurately in the 

notes taken by me of the above-cause and that this copy 

is a correct transcript of the same to the best of my 

ability.

                               
Maria McCool, RPR 
Official Court Reporter

(The foregoing certificate of this transcript does not 

apply to any reproduction of the same by any means 

unless under the direct control and/or supervision of 

the certifying reporter.)


